WeBS Local Organiser Advisory Committee: 2nd Meeting

29th January 2008

Attendees

Neil Bielby (Central), Neil Calbrade (BTO), Mark Collier (BTO), Colette Hall (WWT), Nick Mason (Deben  - CHAIR), Neil McCulloch (EHS), Heidi Mellan (BTO), Andy Musgrove (BTO), Pete Reay (Devon), David Shackleton (Cumbria), Simon Wotton (RSPB).

1
Apologies for absence 

Helen Baker (JNCC), Gilly Jones (Staffs), Rhion Pritchard (Caernarvonshire), Mark Rehfisch (BTO), David Stroud (JNCC).

2
Welcome and introductions

All attendees of the WeBS Local Organiser Advisory Committee (LOAC) introduced themselves. The Chair welcomed everyone.  AM thanked everyone who could make it to the meeting and apologised for the late notice of the meeting which meant that RP was unable to attend.

Action point:
BTO to give more notice of the next meeting and to arrange a date so that Rhion Pritchard is able to attend.

3
Confidentiality and conflicts of interest

Members of the LOAC were asked to note that agenda items marked with an asterisk should be regarded as strictly confidential.  The LOAC may add or remove asterisks during the meeting.  LOAC members are asked to notify the Chair of any conflict of interest for any particular item and to absent themselves from the discussion, decision or vote for this item as appropriate.

4
Minutes of last meeting

The Chair summarised the minutes of the last meeting, which were accepted as a true record of the meeting.

5
Matters arising

Distribution of contact details of LOAC member. A letter has been sent to all Local Organisers informing them of the LOAC and asking for any interested parties to step forward.  Replies were received from Michael Rooney, Alan Brown, John Armitage and Anthony Harbott – to be discussed further under ‘New Committee Members’ in the agenda.  Details of LOAC have also been published on the website.  LOAC will be formally announced in the Spring Newsletter (due out in April) and will include a list of all current LOAC members.

Training: Most recent ornithological training courses have required attendees to pay. The BTO is running several ‘ID days’ across the country for Atlas so it may be useful to talk to the organisers about crossover skills and costs of training. Additionally, BTO Scotland had some funding available for fieldwork training.

Action Point:
WeBS staff to speak to Liz Humphries and Su Gough about training and crossover skills.

Atlas: How will the Atlas fit in with WeBS?  All data for WeBS species will eventually go into the Atlas data so there is no need to enter data twice.  Unfortunately this will not happen during the first year of the Atlas while the organisers are still trying to get things underway so WeBS counts will not show in the live online Atlas maps for some time.  Non-WeBS species should be entered as Roving Records.  Some passerines and raptors are now available on WeBS Online; these data will also be fed into the Atlas but they will not be analysed by WeBS and will not appear in the WeBS annual report.  The majority of WeBS sites will fall into the 10km Atlas squares, with only a small proportion of WeBS sites crossing the 10km square boundaries and potentially proving more problematic when transferring the data from WeBS to Atlas – such sites will be considered carefully on an individual basis. The issue will be more significant for those counties carrying out tetrad atlases. At the end of the Atlas there will also be a delay between the paper forms being returned and the data appearing in on live online Atlas maps as it takes time to get the data input, validated and transferred across.

Data requests: The WeBS team are pleased to receive any requests for WeBS data.  There is a nominal charge for those wishing to use the data for personal usage e.g. for PhDs, bird report papers, etc.  Commercial companies are charged using a standard charging formula designed to cover the cost of staff time over the course of the year.

6
WeBS progress update

The annual report for 2005-06 has been sent out and is available to download on the website.  

There were some supplementary gull counts that were not included in the report, as they were not received in time.  An errata page has been placed on the website, which will be kept updated, and an errata section will also be going into the next report.

It was decided that whilst the introduction to the annual report does not change very much, it should still be included as it includes details on how to interpret the data and it was considered useful for new counters.  It was suggested that any future changes to the introduction should be in bold typeface or similar to make them more obvious, or perhaps to have a “key changes/key points” section included somewhere in the report.  

The section entitled “Locations of WeBS count sites mentioned in this report”, normally found at the back of the report, has been removed this year in an effort to cut down on unnecessary extra pages in the report.  However, this information (and more) is now available on the website and non-computer users can request a copy from the WeBS Office.  It was suggested that every fifth year this list could be printed in the report so that counters are made aware of the smaller sites and that counts from these sites are recognised as being useful. It was also suggested that tabulated data for separate countries and for coastal vs inland breakdowns could be provided via the website. Additionally, it was suggested that rare and escaped species might better be tabulated rather than including as whole species accounts.

It was pointed out that some uses of “Avon Estuary” within the 2005-06 report were ambiguous and MPC said he would ensure this was cleared up for future reports.

Action Point:
MPC to ensure “Avon Estuary” is unambiguous in future reports.

Work on the 2006/07 report had now begun – all data that had been entered online had now been loaded and counts from paper forms were in the process of being loaded into the database; the data that have been returned as non-standard Excel spreadsheets require manipulation to make them compatible with our standard WeBS Excel sheet (available on the website) before they can readily be loaded to the database.  Ideally, new counters would be encouraged to use WeBS Online but if they don’t want to use it or don’t have access to the internet then paper forms remain quite acceptable. If counters want to submit by spreadsheet, use of the WeBS standard Excel sheet is strongly encouraged.  However, it was stressed that so long as the key information was provided, data would be accepted in most formats, the major consideration being the retention of counters.

It was pointed out that some sites are counted by large teams of people where the turnover of the team members is quite high and that it is very time consuming trying to get everyone to register for WeBS Online. For some areas (Lough Erne for example), it might be useful to have a generic user set-up to allow more flexible data entry by a number of professional staff.  However, it is preferable for individuals to input their own data as it means they are more traceable should there be any queries and it spreads the job so that there is not so much pressure on the LOs to input all the data from their region.

At present LOs are unable to flag perceived double counts between adjacent sections using WeBS Online and are not able to make changes to data that have been input by one of their counters.  It was considered that some changes need to be made to WeBS Online to allow the dual requirements of a) maintaining a record of the actual count on each section but b) ensuring that double-counts do not inflate site totals. One option could be that LOs could, in addition to assessing the individual sector counts, also comment on whether the combined total for the site should be adjusted.

Action Point:
AM to speak to Iain Downie about methods of improving the assessment of double counts within WeBS Online.

The next WeBS Newsletter is in progress and due to be ready for mailing by the end of April.  The number of newsletters has been reduced to one each year.  It was originally sent out in the summer but to separate its publication date from that of the annual report it now gets produced in the spring. It would be good to get more involvement from LOs and counters and so anyone is invited to come forward with ideas for articles. 22nd February is the deadline for articles for the spring 2008 newsletter - to go to Neil Calbrade in the first instance.

Action Point:
All LOs to consider whether they could contribute to WeBS Newsletter. 

WeBS has been running for 60 years this year, which is something to celebrate; the fact will be publicised through interviews with two counters who have been counting from the start (one was involved in the pilot study).  It is possible that some newspapers might also run this article.

Ideally, the 2006/07 annual report will be produced by June 2008 but August is a more realistic aim, and it is possible it could be ready to hand out to any counters at the Rutland Bird Fair. Paper forms are returned throughout the year but there is now a stricter cut-off point for data to be returned so that they can be input, loaded and analysed more quickly.  People were chased a lot sooner this year and this has led to an improvement in the return time but it could be improved still further.  Data being input online does help a great deal and it also helps to cut inputting costs.  Without WeBS Online, the inputting costs are approximately £10,000 pa.  Having data input online by counters saves a proportion of this plus it makes validation much more rapid and means the data are much more readily available.  In some areas county recorders are already encouraging use of WeBS Online as they get the data for their bird reports a lot quicker. It has also helped recently with the Avian Influenza outbreaks in Suffolk and Dorset where, because the local WeBS sites were being input online, very up-to-date information was available to advise the situation.

7
Remit of the WeBS Local Organiser Advisory Committee

It was felt that the following statements should be discussed and agreed upon so that it will be clear how the group will work.  However, these should not be rules that are set in stone and that they should be open to revision.  It was agreed that notes should be circulated to all LOAC members and any voting should be done via email due to any absences.

Statement 1 – There should be at least six Local Organisers at any one time on the LOAC, one of who will act as Chair.

Statement 2 – Members should serve on the LOAC for three years.  It was felt that rather than a complete change of Committee members it should be a staggered change with perhaps some people standing down after two years.  Members should be able to come back to LOAC at a later date or could be voted back on immediately if no one was available to replace them.

Statement 3 – Initially, LOAC meetings to take place once every six months.  It was felt that this should be a temporary arrangement to begin with and that the frequency of the meetings could be reduced to one every calendar year – the final decision is to be made at the next meeting.

Statement 4 – LOAC members to be selected geographically.  This was considered to be the best way to choose committee members so that all counters will have a member relatively close to them. 

8
New Committee Members

Both WeBS staff and LOs on LOAC should consider the issue of potential new members of LOAC but it was decided that only the LO committee members should vote on who to ask to join.

As Bob Swann resigned his position in advance of the first meeting, the Committee is one member short.  It had only been three weeks since all Local Organisers had been made aware of the Committee and there had been a good response already.  Four potential candidates had put themselves forward for consideration; Michael Rooney (North Norfolk Coast); Anthony Harbott (Blackwater); John Armitage (Islay, Jura and Colonsay) and Alan Brown (Fife excl. estuaries).  It was decided that while all the volunteers were excellent candidates, the next new Committee Member should be from west or north Scotland to maintain the maximum geographical spread.  It was agreed that John Armitage should replace Bob Swann and will be invited to attend the summer LOAC meeting.

9
Counter Network

Several new counters have expressed an interest in WeBS having heard about the scheme via the Atlas.  BTO in general, and WeBS in particular, will attempt to recruit new members when the Atlas ends.  It was suggested that Local Organisers use the WeBS Report and Newsletter as recruitment tools by handing them out to potential new counters.  HM to send out packs to definite new counters.

Local Organiser Coverage

There are several regions that do not have a Local Organiser. With WeBS Online the job of a Local Organiser is now potentially less onerous, although there is still the need for them to be the face of WeBS.  LOs are crucial when it comes to direct contact with counters, recruitment, enquiries about sites/counts/counters etc. It was considered that there should be more proactive involvement in the recruitment of LOs.  Details of anyone interested in becoming an LO should be sent to the WeBS Office in Thetford.

Action Point:
AM or MC to speak to BTO Scotland for potential Scottish LOs

10
Possibility of email discussion forum

The potential for setting up an email discussion forum for WeBS LOs and/or counters was discussed. Other forums have been very popular and successful, e.g. bird clubs, BTO Ringers, Atlas.  

Some LOAC members had used the Atlas and/or the Ringers forum.  While they found that it was a quick way to share information, that it helped to give a sense of community, and that some interesting discussions were held, it always seemed to be the same few people posting comments.

It was felt that at this time a WeBS forum would be of limited use and the idea should not be progressed.

11
Monitoring of Gulls (moved forward in the agenda)

Gulls are not as well monitored by WeBS as are other species (about 10% of the estimated total is noted during Core Counts).  There are now new population estimates from the Winter Gull Survey (WinGS), which is undertaken once every ten years. An attempt is now being made to get funding for an annual gull roost survey.  A feasibility study has been completed with the help of Natural England. If an annual survey can be funded, people who took part in WinGS will be approached to submit regular gull counts via the WeBS Online interface  (although the survey will not be a part of WeBS).  The intention is not to put an extra burden on LOs but they would be able to see counts appearing for their region. 

There is a target list of sites that would be prioritised but counts from other sites would also be welcome.  It would be hoped to set up a similar system to WeBS in that there would be one date per month suggested for a count, with counters asked to make a minimum of one count per year in January at dusk for 2-3 hours.  Counts over a wider span of months would be more valuable however. It is hoped that such a survey could start as soon as the 2008-09 winter.

12
Website developments

The website is constantly being redesigned, added to and updated.  A few changes include:

FAQ on core dates – this has been moved to the front page.

Recent News – being kept more up to date; LOs invited to let us know of other items to include.

History of the scheme

Contacting LOs –several people have sent us an email via this page expressing interest in WeBS.

Waterbird information – this section will contain basic information for each WeBS species, including some of the tables currently found in the annual report. There will eventually be one page per species.

LOAC –notes about the committee to be added.

Core Count site information – this extensive new section provides both maps, coverage through time and gives an idea of whether a site is currently counted or not.  By clicking on the grid reference it takes you to a page with a map (via Google Maps) of the area.  It has details of the coverage and whether it has a counter assigned.  This might be useful for commercial users to see what areas are covered.

WeBS Steering Group – the minutes to these meetings are also now available on the website.

13
WeBS Online

AJM described how WeBS staff were very pleased with the extent of take-up of WeBS Online to date. 700 counters have now registered to use WeBS Online, some of whom count a lot of sections and multi-part sites.  An estimate of 30-40% of counts are predicted to be coming in via WeBS Online by the end of the count year.  There are currently 190 WeBS LO regions of which 80 are using WeBS Online.  84 regions have LOs who have not signed up for WeBS Online but have counters who do use it.  Only 6 LOs have said they will not/cannot use WeBS Online but they also have some counters who do.  20 regions have no LO but out of these, 14 regions have counters using WeBS Online. 

There had been some problems with the WeBS Online webpages being slow at times and occasionally crashing. This was due to our hardware and a programming glitch.  This has now been sorted out with extra hardware having been added and the programming improved. 

It was suspected that, due to County Bird Reports, there are several LOs who are entering all their data from paper forms into WeBS Online.  Ways of simplifying the inputting process were discussed.  For example, some counters enter counts for multiple sections per date and would like to avoid re-entering date information. Several solutions were suggested: a) have several dates across the top similar to form, b) one date but multiple sections c) have a button to “confirm & go back to add another site”.

Action Point:
AJM to discuss potential solutions with Iain Downie enabling more rapid inputting of multiple sections for the same date.
LOs often enter data on a counters’ behalf, would like a different way of flagging up who is the actual counter.  Perhaps a drop-down box with all counters in their region available.

Action Point:
AJM to discuss with Iain Downie the best way for LOs to be able to assign a counter identity when entering on someone else’s behalf.

Currently, people can enter information on the adult/juvenile ratio within swan and goose flocks within the general comments field. It was considered it might be useful to have a more strictly defined way of recording such information for more efficient analysis later. 

Action Point:
AJM to discuss with Iain Downie potential ways for improving the recording of age ratios against counts.
There was uncertainty about what the “Show zero counts on graphs and downloads” option actually did, within the Search & Download facility. It was felt that at the moment the downloads do not show whether a zero value is a zero count or a missed count. 

Action Point:
AJM to clarify exactly what happens with zero counts within the Search and Download facility.

It was pointed out that some of the lists of sites within WeBS Online came out in alphabetical order, whilst others did not. This needed correcting throughout.

Action Point:
AJM to ensure that all lists of sites throughout WeBS Online could be viewed alphabetically.

The issue of disagreements between LO and counters over the acceptability of specific bird counts was again discussed.  It was suggested that if such a disagreement occurs and is not resolved satisfactorily that the count in question should remain personally visible on WeBS Online to the counter but that it should be flagged so that it is not included in any analysis.  The record could then be reassessed should any additional information come to light that helped to validate the data.

Action Point:
AJM to discuss with Iain Downie the flagging and display of disputed counts within WeBS Online and the master WeBS database.

14
Reports from partners

WWT

CH reported that a workshop on the Goose & Swan Monitoring Programme had taken place in December 2007. Additionally, funding had been obtained for the March 2008 Greenland Barnacle survey. Unfortunately, however, there was still no confirmation of whether the summer 2008 Scotland Greylag Goose survey would be going ahead.

RSPB

SW had no news to report but suggested that a collation of current RSPB casework using WeBS data could be of interest, perhaps as an article for a WeBS Newsletter? 

JNCC
No news to report.

BTO

AM said that the Non-estuarine Waterbird Survey (NEWS) in winter 2006-07 had achieved excellent coverage. Data were being analysed and result would be available to county bird recorders on request. PR pointed out that many NEWS sections in Devon had now been taken up as regular WeBS sections.

AM also said that the 2007 survey of breeding Ringed and Little Ringed Plovers had achieved good coverage, with results expected by June 2008.

15
Any other business

It was pointed out that the WeBS Team would be pleased to have volunteer help in manning the stand at Rutland Bird Fair in August.

The attendance at Rutland was part of the replacement for the WeBS Conferences that used to be held in a different part of the country each year.  Some of these conferences were well attended but others were not.  As a result, following discussions of WeBS priorities and finance, they have had to be discontinued.  WeBS staff do attend meetings of local bird clubs and events to give talks. WeBS staff are also available (and keen) to attend meetings of local WeBS counter teams.

16
Date of next meeting

Provisionally set as Wednesday 23 July 2008, 10.30am at the British Trust for Ornithology, The Nunnery, Thetford, but this remains to be confirmed.

Summary of Action Points

1
BTO to give more notice of the next meeting and to arrange a date so that Rhion Pritchard is able to attend.

2
WeBS staff to speak to Liz Humphries and Su Gough about training and crossover skills.

3
MPC to ensure “Avon Estuary” is unambiguous in future reports.

4
AJM to speak to Iain Downie about methods of improving the assessment of double counts within WeBS Online.

5
All LOs to consider whether they could contribute to WeBS Newsletter.

6
AJM or MPC to speak to BTO Scotland for potential Scottish LOs

7
AJM to discuss potential solutions with Iain Downie enabling more rapid inputting of multiple sections for the same date.
8
AJM to discuss with Iain Downie the best way for LOs to be able to assign a counter identity when entering on someone else’s behalf.

9
AJM to discuss with Iain Downie potential ways for improving the recording of age ratios against counts.
10
AJM to clarify exactly what happens with zero counts within the Search and Download facility.

11
AJM to ensure that all lists of sites throughout WeBS Online could be viewed alphabetically.

12
AJM to discuss with Iain Downie the flagging and display of disputed counts within WeBS Online and the master WeBS database.

